A note on Pisier's method for complex interpolation

Hugues Moyart

August 13, 2025

In his approach to the interpolation of Hardy spaces on the torus, Pisier described a general method that allowed him to derive complex interpolation properties from real interpolation properties. The purpose of this paper is to formulate this method in a more general setting. We obtain a general result that allows us to derive in a systematic way that a compatible family is well-behaved under complex interpolation if it is well-behaved under real interpolation. As an application, we recover Musat's theorem about complex interpolation of martingale Hardy spaces.

Contents

1	Introduction						
2	Preliminaries						
	2.1	Abstra	act interpolation theory	5			
		2.1.1	Compatible couples	5			
		2.1.2	Compatible bounded operators	5			
		2.1.3	Interpolation functors	6			
		2.1.4	Subcouples	7			
		2.1.5	Complementation	7			
		2.1.6	Duality	7			
		2.1.7	K-functionals	8			
		2.1.8	The real method	9			
		2.1.9	The complex method	10			

	2.2	L_p -spa	aces	11					
		2.2.1	Generalities	12					
		2.2.2	Köthe duality	14					
		2.2.3	Conditional expectations	15					
		2.2.4	Filtrations and martingales	15					
3	Pisier's method 17								
	3.1	A wea	k*-Stein theorem	17					
		3.1.1	Preliminaries on weak*-holomorphic functions	17					
		3.1.2	Statements	17					
	3.2	An an	aplification map	20					
		3.2.1	Preliminaries on amplification maps	20					
		3.2.2	Statements	21					
	3.3	Theore	em A	23					
		3.3.1	The statement	23					
		3.3.2	The proof	25					
4	Main results 3								
	4.1	Theor	em B	32					
	4.2	Theor	em C	35					
5	Applications								
6	gements	43							

1 Introduction

Interpolation of Hardy type spaces have been widely investigated since Jones established in [5] that the family of classical Hardy spaces on the torus forms a complex interpolation scale. Using the well-known connections between real and complex interpolation, this implies that this family is also a real interpolation scale. In [7], Pisier first established that the family of classical Hardy spaces on the torus forms a real interpolation scale, and then by using an amplification trick deduce the analogous result for the complex method. In this paper, we formulate this method in a more general setting.

To better explain our considerations, we now introduce the mathematical setting of the paper. We refer to the body of the paper for unexplained notations in the following. Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a filtration and let $(D_n)_{n\geq 1}$ denote the associated increment projections. For a fixed set of positive integers I, let $L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)$ denote the closed subspace of $L_p(M)$ of elements $x \in L_p(M)$ such that $D_n(x) = 0$ for every $n \notin I$. The properties of theses spaces under real interpolation is elucidated in [6]. Using Pisier's method to pass from the real method to the complex method, we establish that, for $1 \leq p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$, we have

$$(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_q^{\text{sub}}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{sub}}(M)$$

$$(1.1)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, and where $1/p_{\theta} = (1-\theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$. We also establish an analogous result when M is equipped with two filtrations.

As an application, we obtain a new proof of Musat's theorem about interpolation between noncommutative L_qMO -spaces and L_p -spaces. Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a filtration. For $1 \leq p \leq \infty$, let $L_p(M, \ell_2^r)$ denote the associated row sequence space as introduced by Pisier and Xu in [8]. For $1 \leq p < \infty$, let $H_p^r(M)$ denote the closed subspace of $L_p(M, \ell_2^r)$ of martingale increment sequences. For $1 < q \leq \infty$, let $L_q^rMO(M)$ denote the dual of $H_p(M)$, where $1 \leq p < \infty$ is such that 1/p + 1/q = 1, which can be identified as a subspace of $L_2(M)$. If $q = \infty$ then $L_\infty^rMO(M) = BMO^r(M)$ is the noncommutative BMO-space over M. The main result of Musat's paper asserts that, for $1 \leq p < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$, we have

$$(BMO^r(M), L_p(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{sub}}(M)$$
(1.2)

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, θ only, and where $1/p_{\theta} = \theta/p$. As noted by Musat, (1.2) follows from the fact that, for $1 \le p < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$, we have

$$(H_1^r(M), H_p^r(M))_{\theta} = H_{p_\theta}^r(M)$$
 (1.3)

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, θ only, and where $1/p_{\theta} = \theta/p$. In this paper, we obtain (1.3) as a byproduct of (1.1), providing another proof of Musat's results.

2 Preliminaries

In this first section, we recall some basic facts and classical results on interpolation theory, noncommutative L_p -spaces and noncommutative martingales that will be used in the paper.

2.1 Abstract interpolation theory

The material of this section is taken from [4] and [1].

2.1.1 Compatible couples

A compatible couple is a couple (E_0, E_1) of subspaces of a common Hausdorff topological vector space E, such that E_j is equipped with a complete norm that makes the inclusion $E_j \to E$ continuous, for $j \in \{0,1\}$. Then the intersection space $E_0 \cap E_1$ and the sum space $E_0 + E_1$ are canonically equipped with the complete norms $\|\cdot\|_{E_0 \cap E_1}$ and $\|\cdot\|_{E_0 + E_1}$ defined as follows,

$$||u||_{E_0 \cap E_1} := \max\{||u||_{E_0}, ||u||_{E_1}\}, \quad \text{for } u \in E_0 \cap E_1.$$

$$||u||_{E_0+E_1} := \inf \{||u_0||_{E_0} + ||u_1||_{E_1} \mid u = u_0 + u_1, u_0 \in E_0, u_1 \in E_1\}, \text{ for } u \in E_0 + E_1.$$

An intermediate space for a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) is a subspace E_{θ} of $E_0 + E_1$ that contains $E_0 \cap E_1$, and that is equipped with a complete norm that makes the inclusions $E_0 \cap E_1 \to E_{\theta}$ and $E_{\theta} \to E_0 + E_1$ both continuous. If E_{θ_0} , E_{θ_1} are intermediate spaces for a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) , then their sum $E_{\theta_0} + E_{\theta_1}$ and their intersection $E_{\theta_0} \cap E_{\theta_1}$ are also intermediate spaces for (E_0, E_1) when equipped with the corresponding sum norm $\|\cdot\|_{E_{\theta_0} + E_{\theta_0}}$ and intersection norm $\|\cdot\|_{E_{\theta_0} \cap E_{\theta_1}}$ as defined above.

2.1.2 Compatible bounded operators

Let (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) be two compatible couples. A compatible bounded operator $(E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)$ is an operator $T: E_0 + E_1 \to F_0 + F_1$ such that, if $j \in \{0, 1\}$, then T that maps E_j into F_j , and $T: E_j \to F_j$ is bounded. In this situation, we set

$$||T||_{(E_0,E_1)\to(F_0,F_1)} := \max\{||T||_{E_0\to F_0},||T||_{E_1\to F_1}\}.$$

Let $T:(E_0,E_1)\to (F_0,F_1)$ be a compatible bounded operator. Note that T is injective/surjective/bijective if and only if $T:E_j\to F_j$ is, for $j\in\{0,1\}$.

We say that T is an *embedding/quotient* of compatible couples if $T: E_j \to F_j$ is an embedding/quotient of normed spaces for $j \in \{0,1\}$ (recall that a bounded operator $T: E \to F$ between normed spaces is an embedding/quotient if it is injective/surjective and the induced bounded operator $E/\ker T \to \operatorname{ran} T$ is an isomorphism of normed spaces). We say that T is an isomorphism of compatible couples if $T: E_j \to F_j$ is an isomorphism of normed spaces, for $j \in \{0,1\}$.

We say that T is contractive if $||T||_{(E_0,E_1)\to(E_0,E_1)} \leq 1$. We say that T is an isometric embedding/coisometric quotient of compatible couples if $T:E_j\to F_j$ is an isometric embedding/coisometric quotient of normed spaces for $j\in\{0,1\}$ (recall that a quotient of normed spaces $T:E\to F$ is coisometric if the induced isomorphism of normed spaces $E/\ker T\to F$ is isometric). We say that T is an isometric isomorphism of compatible couples if $T:E_j\to F_j$ is an isometric isomorphism of normed spaces, for $j\in\{0,1\}$.

Remark 2.1. There is an obvious way to define the category of compatible couples and compatible (contractive) bounded operators. The isomorphisms in this category correspond to the (isometric) isomorphisms of compatibles couples.

An interpolation space with constant $C \geq 1$ for a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) is an intermediate space E_{θ} for (E_0, E_1) , such that, if $T : (E_0, E_1) \to (E_0, E_1)$ is a compatible bounded operator, then T maps E_{θ} into itself and the operator $T : E_{\theta} \to E_{\theta}$ is bounded, with $||T||_{E_{\theta} \to E_{\theta}} \leq C||T||_{(E_0, E_1) \to (E_0, E_1)}$. An exact interpolation space is an interpolation space with constant C = 1. The sum/intersection of (exact) interpolation spaces is again an (exact) interpolation space.

More generally, an interpolation pair with constant $C \geq 1$ for a pair of compatible couples (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) is a pair of intermediate spaces E_{θ} and F_{θ} for (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) respectively, such that, if $T: (E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)$ is a compatible bounded operator, then T maps E_{θ} into F_{θ} and the operator $T: E_{\theta} \to F_{\theta}$ is bounded, with $||T||_{E_{\theta} \to F_{\theta}} \leq C||T||_{(E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)}$. An exact interpolation space is an interpolation space with constant C = 1.

2.1.3 Interpolation functors

An interpolation functor with constant $C \geq 1$ is a map \mathcal{F} that assigns to each compatible couple (E_0, E_1) an intermediate space $\mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$, such that, if (E_0, E_1) , and (F_0, F_1) is a pair of compatible couples, then $\mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ and $\mathcal{F}(F_0, F_1)$ is an exact interpolation pair with constant C for (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) (in this situation, if (E_0, E_1) is a compatible couple, then $\mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ is necessarily an interpolation space with constant C for (E_0, E_1)). An exact interpolation functor is an interpolation functor with

constant C=1.

Remark 2.2. For instance, the map Σ (resp. Δ) that assings to each compatible couple (E_0, E_1) the sum space $E_0 + E_1$ (resp. the intersection space $E_0 \cap E_1$) is an exact interpolation functor.

Remark 2.3. If \mathcal{F} is an (exact) interpolation functor, then \mathcal{F} defines in an obvious way a functor from the category of compatible couples and compatible (contractive) bounded operators to the category of complete normed spaces and (contractive) bounded operators.

2.1.4 Subcouples

A subcouple of a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) is a couple (A_0, A_1) where A_j is a closed subspace of E_j for $j \in \{0, 1\}$. In this situation, the couple (A_0, A_1) inherits a canonical structure of compatible couple, so that the inclusion $A_0 + A_1 \to E_0 + E_1$ becomes an isometric embedding of compatible couples. Thus, if \mathcal{F} is an (exact) interpolation functor, then $\mathcal{F}(A_0, A_1) \subset \mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ continuously (contractively), but the inclusion $\mathcal{F}(A_0, A_1) \to \mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ may not be an embedding of normed spaces.

2.1.5 Complementation

A subcouple (A_0, A_1) of a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) is (1-)complemented if there is an compatible (contractive) bounded operator $P: (E_0, E_1) \to (E_0, E_1)$ such that $P: E_j \to E_j$ is idempotent with range A_j , for $j \in \{0, 1\}$. In this situation, if \mathcal{F} is an (exact) interpolation functor, then the inclusion $\mathcal{F}(A_0, A_1) \to \mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ is an (isometric) embedding of normed spaces, and, moreover, we have $\mathcal{F}(A_0, A_1) = \mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1) \cap (A_0 + A_1)$.

2.1.6 Duality

Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. If E_{θ} is an intermediate space for (E_0, E_1) such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_{θ} , then

$$E_{\theta}^* := \left\{ \phi \in (E_0 \cap E_1)^*, \sup_{u \in E_0 \cap E_1, \|u\|_{E_{\theta}} \le 1} |\phi(u)| < \infty \right\}$$

is a subspace of $(E_0 \cap E_1)^*$ and is equipped with the complete norm $\|\cdot\|_{E_{\theta}^*}$ given by the expression

$$\|\phi\|_{E_{\theta}^*} = \sup_{u \in E_0 \cap E_1, \|u\|_{E_{\theta}} \le 1} |\phi(u)|, \quad \text{for } \phi \in (E_0 \cap E_1)^*.$$

Moreover, it is clear that the inclusion $E_{\theta}^* \to (E_0 \cap E_1)^*$ is continuous, and there is a canonical isometric isomorphism from E_{θ}^* to the usual dual of E_{θ} .

Let (E_0, E_1) be a regular compatible couple, i.e. such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_j for $j \in \{0, 1\}$. Then, by the above, the couple (E_0^*, E_1^*) is well-defined an inherits a canonical structure of compatible couple. Moreover, we have $E_0^* + E_1^* = (E_0 \cap E_1)^*$ with equal norms and $E_0^* \cap E_1^* = (E_0 + E_1)^*$ with equal norms. As a consequence, if E_θ is an intermediate space for (E_0, E_1) such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_θ , then E_θ^* is an intermediate space for (E_0^*, E_1^*) . The following proposition is obvious.

Proposition 2.4. Let (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) be two regular compatible couples. If $T: (E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)$ is a compatible bounded operator, then the duals $T_j^*: F_0^* \to E_0^*$ and $T_j^*: F_1^* \to E_1^*$ of respectively $T_0: E_0 \to F_0$ and $T_1: E_1 \to F_1$, are compatible, so that they define a compatible bounded operator denoted $T^*: (F_0^*, F_1^*) \to (E_0^*, E_1^*)$.

Proof. By definition, if $j \in \{0,1\}$, then $T_j^*: F_j^* \to E_j^*$ is defined by the expression $T_j^*(\phi)(x) = \phi(T_j(x))$ for $\phi \in F_j^*$ and $x \in E_0 \cap E_1$. As $T_0(x) = T_1(x)$ for $x \in E_0 \cap E_1$, the conclusion is straightforward.

Corollary 2.5. Let (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) be two regular compatible couples. If E_{θ} , F_{θ} are intermediate spaces for (E_0, E_1) , (F_0, F_1) , such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ and $F_0 \cap F_1$ are dense in E_{θ} and F_{θ} respectively, and such that F_{θ}^* , E_{θ}^* is an interpolation pair for (F_0^*, F_1^*) , (E_0^*, E_1^*) , then E_{θ} , F_{θ} is an interpolation pair for (E_0, E_1) , (F_0, F_1) .

Proof. Let $T:(E_0,E_1)\to (F_0,F_1)$ be a compatible contractive operator. If $x\in E_0\cap E_1$ and $\phi\in F_\theta^*$, then by hypothesis we have $T^*(\phi)\in E_\theta^*$ with $\|T^*(\phi)\|_{E_\theta^*}\leq \|\phi\|_{F_\theta^*}$, and thus

$$||Tu||_{F_{\theta}} = \sup_{\|\phi\|_{F_{\theta}^{*}} \le 1} |\phi(Tu)| = \sup_{\|\phi\|_{F_{\theta}^{*}} \le 1} |T^{*}(\phi)(u)| \le \sup_{\|\phi\|_{F_{\theta}^{*}} \le 1} ||T^{*}(\phi)||_{E_{\theta}^{*}} ||u||_{E_{\theta}} \le ||u||_{E_{\theta}}.$$

As $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_θ , the desired conclusion follows.

In particular, if (E_0, E_1) is a regular compatible couple and if E_{θ} is an intermediate space for (E_0, E_1) such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_{θ} , and such that E_{θ}^* is an exact interpolation space for (E_0, E_1) , then E_{θ} is an exact interpolation space for (E_0, E_1) .

2.1.7 *K*-functionals

Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. The *K*-functional of $u \in E_0 + E_1$ is defined for t > 0 as

$$K_t(u) = K_t(u, E_0, E_1) := \inf \{ \|u_0\|_{E_0} + t \|u_1\|_{E_1} \mid u_0 \in E_0, u_1 \in E_1, u = u_0 + u_1 \}.$$

For fixed t > 0, K_t is an equivalent norm on $E_0 + E_1$. If (E_0, E_1) and (F_0, F_1) are two compatible couples and $T: (E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)$ a compatible bounded operator, then

$$K_t(Tu, F_0, F_1) \le ||T||_{(E_0, E_1) \to (F_0, F_1)} K_t(u, E_0, E_1)$$

for every $u \in E_0 + E_1$ and t > 0. In particular, if (A_0, A_1) is a subcouple of a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) , then we have $K_t(u, E_0, E_1) \leq K_t(u, A_0, A_1)$ for every $u \in A_0 + A_1$ and t > 0.

A K-method parameter is a complete normed space $\Phi(t)$ of (equivalent class of) Lebesgue measurable functions with variable $t \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ such that,

- \triangleright if $f(t), g(t) \in \Phi(t)$ with $|g(t)| \le |f(t)|$ then $||g(t)||_{\Phi(t)} \le ||f(t)||_{\Phi(t)}$,
- \triangleright the function $1 \land t$ belongs to $\Phi(t)$.

If $\Phi(t)$ is a K-method parameter and (E_0, E_1) is a compatible couple, then

$$K_{\Phi}(E_0, E_1) := \left\{ u \in E_0 + E_1 \mid K_t(u, E_0, E_1) \in \Phi(t) \right\}$$

is a subspace of $E_0 + E_1$ and is equipped with the complete norm $\|\cdot\|_{K_{\Phi}(E_0,E_1)}$ given by the expression

$$||u||_{K_{\Phi}(E_0,E_1)} := ||K_t(u,E_0,E_1)||_{\Phi(t)}, \quad \text{for } u \in K_{\Phi}(E_0,E_1).$$

This construction defines an exact interpolation functor K_{Φ} called the K-method with parameter Φ .

A subcouple (A_0, A_1) of a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) is K-closed with constant $C \ge 1$ if $K_t(u, A_1, A_1) \le CK_t(u, E_0, E_1)$ for every $u \in A_0 + A_1$ and t > 0.

Proposition 2.6. If (A_0, A_1) is a K-closed subcouple of a compatible couple (E_0, E_1) , then for every K-method parameter Φ , the inclusion $K_{\Phi}(A_0, A_1) \to K_{\Phi}(E_0, E_1)$ is an embedding of normed spaces. Moreover, we have $K_{\Phi}(A_0, A_1) = (A_0 + A_1) \cap K_{\Phi}(E_0, E_1)$.

2.1.8 The real method

Let $0 < \theta < 1$ and $1 \le p \le \infty$. Let $\Phi_{\theta,p}(t)$ denote the space of Lebesgue-measurable functions f with variable $t \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ such that

$$||f(t)||_{\Phi_{\theta,p}(t)} := ||t^{-\theta}f(t)||_{L_p(dt/t)} < \infty$$

Then $\Phi_{\theta,p}(t)$ is a K-parameter space. If (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple, the real interpolation space $(E_0, E_1)_{\theta,p}$ is the K-method interpolation space $\Phi_{\theta,p}(E_0, E_1)$. By convention, we set $(E_0, E_1)_{0,p} := E_0$ and $(E_0, E_1)_{1,p} := E_1$ for every $1 \le p \le \infty$.

The following results are taken from [1].

Proposition 2.7. Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. Then $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in $(E_0, E_1)_{\theta,p}$ for every $0 < \theta < 1$ and $1 \le p < \infty$.

Theorem 2.8 (Duality Theorem). Let (E_0, E_1) be a regular compatible couple. If $0 < \theta < 1$ and $1 \le p < \infty$ then $(E_0, E_1)^*_{\theta,p} = (E_0^*, E_1^*)_{\theta,q}$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on θ only, and where $1 < q \le \infty$ is such that 1/p + 1/q = 1.

Theorem 2.9 (Reiteration theorem). Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. We set

$$E_{\theta_0} := (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_0, p_0}$$
 and $E_{\theta_1} := (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_1, p_1}$,

where $0 \le \theta_0 < \theta_1 \le 1$ and $1 \le p_0, p_1 \le \infty$. Let $0 < \lambda < 1$ and $1 \le p \le \infty$. Then,

$$(E_{\theta_0}, E_{\theta_1})_{\lambda,p} = (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_{\lambda},p}$$

with equivalent norms, where $\theta_{\lambda} := (1 - \lambda)\theta_0 + \lambda \theta_1$.

2.1.9 The complex method

In the sequel, $\mathbb{B} := \{z \in \mathbb{C} : 0 < \operatorname{Re} z < 1\}$ denote the open unit strip in the complex plane, with boundary $\partial \mathbb{B} = \{it : t \in \mathbb{R}\} \cup \{1 + it : t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ and closure $\overline{\mathbb{B}} := \mathbb{B} \cup \partial \mathbb{B}$.

Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. Let $\mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$ denote the space of normbounded continuous functions $f: \overline{\mathbb{B}} \to E_0 + E_1$ that are holomorphic on \mathbb{B} , such that we have $f(j+it) \in E_j$ for $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $j \in \{0,1\}$, and such that the function $\mathbb{R} \to E_j$, $t \mapsto f(j+it)$ is continuous and vanishes at infinity, for $j \in \{0,1\}$. If $0 < \theta < 1$, the complex interpolation space $(E_0, E_1)_{\theta} = (E_0, E_1)_{\theta}$ is the subspace of $E_0 + E_1$ of elements of the form $f(\theta)$ with $f \in \mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$. It is equipped with the complete norm $\|\cdot\|_{(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}}$ given by the expression

$$||u||_{(E_0,E_1)_{\theta}} := \inf \Big\{ \max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} ||f(j+it)||_{E_j} : f \in \mathcal{F}(E_0,E_1), u = f(\theta) \Big\},$$

for $u \in (E_0, E_1)_{\theta}$. This construction yields, for fixed $0 < \theta < 1$, an exact interpolation functor. By convention, we set $(E_0, E_1)_0 := E_0$ and $(E_0, E_1)_1 := E_1$.

Proposition 2.10. Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. Then $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in $(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}$ for every $0 < \theta < 1$.

The following statement is folklore. It is a consequence of [11][Lemma 2].

Theorem 2.11 (Duality Theorem). Let (E_0, E_1) be a regular compatible couple and $0 < \theta < 1$. Then for every $x \in E_0 \cap E_1$, we have

$$C_0 ||x||_{(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}} \le \sup_{\substack{\phi \in (E_0^*, E_1^*)_{\theta} \\ ||\phi||_{(E_0^*, E_1^*)_{\theta}} \le 1}} |\phi(x)| \le C_1 ||x||_{(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}}$$

where $C_0, C_1 > 0$ are universal constants.

The following corollary will be used in the proof of the main result of the paper.

Corollary 2.12. Let (E_0, E_1) be a regular compatible couple and $0 < \theta < 1$. Let E_{θ} be intermediate for (E_0, E_1) such that $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_{θ} , and such that we have a continuous inclusion $(E_0^*, E_1^*)_{\theta} \subset E_{\theta}^*$ with constant C > 0. Then we have a continuous inclusion $E_{\theta} \subset (E_0, E_1)_{\theta}$ with a constant depending on C only.

Proof. If $x \in E_0 \cap E_1$ then

$$||x||_{[E_0,E_1]_{\theta}} \leq C_0^{-1} \sup_{\substack{\phi \in (E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta} \\ \|\phi\|_{(E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta}} \leq 1}} |\phi(x)| \leq C_0^{-1} \sup_{\substack{\phi \in (E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta} \\ \|\phi\|_{(E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta}} \leq 1}} ||x||_{E_{\theta}} ||\phi||_{(E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta}} \leq 1$$

$$\leq (C/C_0) \sup_{\substack{\phi \in (E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta} \\ \|\phi\|_{(E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta}} \leq 1}} ||x||_{E_{\theta}} ||\phi||_{(E_0^*,E_1^*)_{\theta}} \leq (C/C_0) ||x||_{E_{\theta}}.$$

As $E_0 \cap E_1$ is dense in E_θ , the conclusion follows.

The following result is taken from [1].

Theorem 2.13 (Reiteration theorem). Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. We set

$$E_{\theta_0} := (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_0}$$
 and $E_{\theta_1} := (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_1}$,

where $0 \le \theta_0 < \theta_1 \le 1$. Let $0 < \lambda < 1$. Then, if (E_0, E_1) is regular and if $E_{\theta_0} \cap E_{\theta_1}$ is dense in $E_0 \cap E_1$, we have

$$(E_{\theta_0}, E_{\theta_1})_{\lambda} = (E_0, E_1)_{\theta_{\lambda}}$$

with equal norms, where $\theta_{\lambda} := (1 - \lambda)\theta_0 + \lambda \theta_1$.

2.2 L_p -spaces

The material of this section is taken from [3].

2.2.1 Generalities

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra, i.e. a von Neumann algebra equipped with a normal semifinite faithful (n.s.f.) trace τ . Let H denote the Hilbert space on which M acts. A closed and densely defined operator x on H with polar decomposition x = u|x| and spectral decomposition $|x| = \int_0^{+\infty} s de_s$ is affiliated with M if $u \in M$ and $e_s \in M$ for all s > 0. The distribution function of x is the right-continuous decreasing function of the variable s > 0 denoted λ_x such that

$$\lambda_x(s) = \tau(1 - e_s), \quad \text{for } s > 0.$$

The singular function of x is the right-continuous decreasing function of the variable s > 0 denote μ_x such that

$$\mu_x(s) := \inf \{ t > 0 : \lambda_x(t) \le s \}, \text{ for } s > 0.$$

A closed and densely defined operator x on H is τ -measurable if it is affiliated with M and if its distribution function (or its singular function) takes at leat one finite value. Any element of M is τ -measurable. The set $L_0(M)$ of τ -measurable operators then admits a canonical structure of complete Hausdorff topological *-algebra, so that the inclusion $M \to L_0(M)$ is a continuous *-morphism with dense range, and τ is canonically extended to the positive part of $L_0(M)$ so that

$$\tau(x) = \int_0^{+\infty} \lambda_x(s) ds = \int_0^{+\infty} \mu_x(s) ds, \quad \text{for } x \in L_0(M)_+.$$

For every $x \in L_0(M)$ and $1 \le p \le \infty$ we set

$$||x||_p := \begin{cases} \left(\int_0^{+\infty} \lambda_x(s) p s^{p-1} ds \right)^{1/p} = \left(\int_0^{+\infty} \mu_x(s)^p ds \right)^{1/p} & \text{if } p < \infty \\ \inf\{s > 0 \mid \lambda_x(s) = 0\} = \sup_{s > 0} \mu_x(s) & \text{if } p = \infty \end{cases}.$$

Then, for $1 \le p \le \infty$, the Lebesgue space

$$L_p(M) := \left\{ x \in L_0(M) \mid ||x||_p < \infty \right\}$$

is a subspace of $L_0(M)$ and $\|\cdot\|_p$ is a complete norm on $L_0(M)$ that makes the inclusion $L_p(M) \to L_0(M)$ continuous. Moreover, we have $\|x\|_1 = \tau(x)$ for every $x \in L_0(M)_+$ and $\|x\|_{\infty} = \|x\|_{B(H)}$ so that $L_{\infty}(M) = M$ with equal norms. In particular, the family $(L_p(M))_{p \in [1,\infty]}$ inherits a canonical structure of compatible family. In the sequel, if $1 \le p_0, p_1 \le \infty$ then we use the notations $(L_{p_0} \cap L_{p_1})(M)$ and $(L_{p_0} + L_{p_1})(M)$ as a shorthand for $L_{p_0}(M) \cap L_{p_1}(M)$ and $L_{p_0}(M) + L_{p_1}(M)$ respectively.

Lemma 2.14. Let $x \in L_0(M)$. Then $x \in (L_1 + L_\infty)(M)$ if and only if for every t > 0, we have

$$\int_0^t \mu_x(s)ds < \infty$$

and in that case we have

$$K_t(x, L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M)) = \int_0^t \mu_x(s) ds, \quad \text{for } t > 0.$$

An immediate consequence of this formula we get the following result.

Theorem 2.15. If $0 < \theta < 1$ then $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))_{\theta,p} = L_p(M)$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on θ only, where $1/p = (1 - \theta)$.

By the reiteration theorem for the real method, we automatically deduce the following corollary.

Corollary 2.16. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 \le \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L_{p_0}(M), L_{p_1}(M))_{\theta, p_{\theta}} = L_{p_{\theta}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1 - \theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

For $1 and <math>1 \le r \le \infty$ with $r \ne p$, we define the Lorentz space

$$L_{p,r}(M) := (L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))_{1-1/p,r}$$

By convention, if $1 \le p \le \infty$, we set $L_{p,p}(M) := L_p(M)$. For $1 \le p < \infty$, $1 \le r \le \infty$, and $x \in L_0(M)$, we set

$$||x||_{p,r} := \begin{cases} \left(p^{1/r} \int_0^{+\infty} (s\lambda_x(s)^{1/p})^r \frac{ds}{s} \right)^{1/r} & \text{if } r < \infty \\ \sup_{s>0} s^{1/p} \mu_x(s) = \sup_{s>0} s\lambda_x(s)^{1/p} & \text{if } r = \infty \end{cases}.$$

Note that $\|\cdot\|_{p,p} = \|\cdot\|_p$ for every $1 . By convention, we set <math>\|\cdot\|_{\infty,\infty} := \|\cdot\|_{\infty}$ and $L_{\infty,\infty}(M) := L_{\infty}(M)$. The following proposition follows from Holmstedt's formula.

Proposition 2.17. Let $1 , <math>1 \le r \le \infty$ and $x \in L_0(M)$. Then $x \in L_{p,r}(M)$ if and only $||x||_{p,r} < \infty$, and in that case we have the estimates

$$||x||_{p,r} \le ||x||_{L_{p,r}(M)} \le \frac{1}{1 - 1/p} ||x||_{p,r}.$$

As regards complex interpolation, we have the following result.

Theorem 2.18. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L_{p_0}(M), L_{p_1}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}(M)$$

with equal norms, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1 - \theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

2.2.2 Köthe duality

In this paragraph M is a von Neumann algebra equipped with a (n.s.f.) trace τ . Then the trace τ extends to a positive and contractive linear form on $L_1(M)$ still denoted τ .

If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then the Köthe dual as defined in [3]

$$E^{\times}(M) := \{ y \in L_0(M) : \forall x \in E(M), xy \in L_1(M) \}$$

is a subspace of $L_0(M)$ and is equipped with the complete norm $\|\cdot\|_{E^{\times}(M)}$ given by the expression

$$||x||_{E^{\times}(M)} = \sup_{x \in E(M), ||x||_{E(M)} \le 1} |\tau(xy)|, \quad \text{for } x \in E^{\times}(M).$$

Then $E^{\times}(M)$ is actually an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$.

Proposition 2.19. If $1 \le p_0, p_1, q_0, q_1 \le \infty$ with $1/p_0 + 1/q_0 = 1$ and $1/p_1 + 1/q_1 = 1$ then $(L_{p_0} + L_{p_1})^{\times}(M) = (L_{q_0} \cap L_{q_1})(M)$ and $(L_{p_0} \cap L_{p_1})^{\times}(M) = (L_{q_0} + L_{q_1})(M)$ with equal norms. If $1 < p, q < \infty$ and $1 \le r, s \le \infty$ with 1/p + 1/q = 1 and 1/r + 1/s = 1 then $L_{p,r}^{\times}(M) = L_{q,s}(M)$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, r only.

Remark 2.20. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$. The Köthe bidual $E^{\times\times}(M)$ is the Köthe dual of $E^{\times}(M)$. If $x \in E(M)$ then $x \in E^{\times\times}(M)$ and $\|x\|_{E^{\times\times}(M)} = \|x\|_{E(M)}$, but in general, the inclusion $E(M) \to E^{\times\times}(M)$ may not be surjective. It is surjective if and only if E(M) satisfies Fatous's lemma, i.e. if every increasing bounded net $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ of $E(M)_{+}$ admits a least upper bound with $\|\sup_{\alpha} x_{\alpha}\|_{E(M)} = \sup_{\alpha} \|x_{\alpha}\|_{E(M)}$. For example, if $1 \leq p_0, p_1 \leq \infty$ then $(L_{p_0} + L_{p_1})(M)$ and $(L_{p_0} \cap L_{p_1})(M)$ satisfy Fatou's lemma.

Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$. Then the bilinear form $E(M) \times E^{\times}(M) \to \mathbb{C}$, $(x, y) \mapsto \tau(xy)$ defines a canonical duality between E(M) and $E^{\times}(M)$, called the Köthe duality between E(M) and $E^{\times}(M)$.

Proposition 2.21. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$. Then $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M)$ is weakly dense in E(M) with respect to Köthe duality.

Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$. If $E^*(M)$ denote the dual of E(M), the Köthe duality between E(M) and E^{\times} induces a canonical isometric operator $E^{\times}(M) \to E^*(M)$, but in general it may not be surjective. It is surjective if and only if the norm of E(M) is order-continuous, i.e. if for every decreasing net $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$

of $E(M)_+$ such that $\inf_{\alpha} x_{\alpha} = 0$ then $\inf_{\alpha} \|x_{\alpha}\|_{E(M)} = 0$. Thus, if E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm, then the weak topology of E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality actually coincides with its usual weak topology. For example, if $1 \leq p_0, p_1 < \infty$ then $(L_{p_0} + L_{p_1})(M)$ and $(L_{p_0} \cap L_{p_1})(M)$ have order-continuous norm. If $1 and <math>1 \leq r < \infty$, then $L_{p,r}(M)$ has order-continuous norm.

2.2.3 Conditional expectations

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra and let N be a von Neumann subalgebra of M such that there is a (trace-preserving normal faithful) conditional expectation E of M onto N. Then N becomes a tracial von Neumann algebra with the restricted trace such that $L_1(N)$ is a subspace of $L_1(M)$ and the inclusion operator $L_1(N) \to L_1(M)$ is isometric. Moreover, the conditional expectation E extends to a contractive compatible operator $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M)) \to (L_1(N), L_{\infty}(N))$ that restricts to the identity on $L_1(N) + L_{\infty}(N)$. As a consequence, if \mathcal{F} is an exact interpolation functor then $\mathcal{F}(L_1(N), L_{\infty}(N)) \to \mathcal{F}(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ is isometric. As a consequence, if \mathcal{F} is an exact interpolation functor, then the conditional expectation E induces a canonical contractive operator $\mathcal{F}(L_1(N), L_{\infty}(N)) \to \mathcal{F}(L_1(N), L_{\infty}(N))$ which restricts to the identity on $\mathcal{F}(L_1(N), L_{\infty}(N))$.

2.2.4 Filtrations and martingales

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a filtration, i.e. an increasing sequence $(M_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of von Neumann subalgebras of M whose union $\cup_{n\geq 1} M_n$ is weak*-dense in M and such that there is a trace-preserving normal faithful conditional expectation E_n of M onto M_n for every $n\geq 1$. Then $(E_n)_{n\geq 1}$ is an increasing sequence of commuting projections. For every $n\geq 1$, we set

$$D_n := E_n - E_{n-1}$$

(with the convention $E_0 := 0$). Then $(D_n)_{n\geq 1}$ is a sequence of mutually orthogonal projections that commute with the $(E_n)_{n\geq 1}$. We will refer to them as the *increment projections* associated with the filtration.

A sequence $(x_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of $(L_1+L_\infty)(M)$ is adapted if $E_n(x_n)=x_n$ for all $n\geq 1$. A sequence $(x_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of $(L_1+L_\infty)(M)$ is a martingale if it is adapted and $E_{n-1}(x_n)=x_{n-1}$ for all $n\geq 2$, and in that case $E_k(x_n)=x_{k\wedge n}$ for every $n,k\geq 1$.

A sequence $(x_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of $(L_1+L_\infty)(M)$ is a martingale increment if it is adapted and $E_{n-1}(x_n)=0$ for all $n\geq 2$, and in that case $E_k(x_n)=1_{k\geq n}x_n$ for every $n,k\geq 1$.

If $x \in (L_1 + L_\infty)(M)$, the sequence $(E_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ is a martingale, and the sequence $(D_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ is a martingale increment. Note that we have $x \in \bigcup_{n\geq 1}(L_1 + L_\infty)(M_n)$ if and only if the sequence $(E_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ is eventually constant, and also if and only if the sequence $(D_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ is eventually zero.

Lemma 2.22. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$. Then the subspace $\bigcup_{n>1} (L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M_n)$ is weakly dense in E(M) with respect to Köthe duality.

Proof. $\bigcup_{n\geq 1}(L_1\cap L_\infty)(M_n)$ is a *-subalgebra of $L_\infty(M)$. Moreover, it is clearly weak*-dense in $L_\infty(M)$ because $\bigcup_{n\geq 1}L_\infty(M_n)$ is, by definition. Thus $\bigcup_{n\geq 1}(L_1\cap L_\infty)(M_n)$ is norm-dense in $L_1(M)$. As a consequence, it is weakly dense in $(L_1\cap L_\infty)(M)$ and thus also in E(M).

Theorem 2.23. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm.

- 1. If $x \in E(M)$, then the sequence $(E_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ converges (in norm) to x in E(M).
- 2. If $y \in E^{\times}(M)$, then the sequence $(E_n(y))_{n\geq 1}$ converges weakly to y in $E^{\times}(M)$ with respect to Köthe duality.

Proof. Let $x \in E(M)$ and $\epsilon > 0$. By the previous lemma, we know that the subspace $\bigcup_{n \geq 1} (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M_n)$ is weakly dense in E(M), and thus it is norm-dense in E(M) because E(M) has order continuous norm. Thus, there is $y \in E(M)$ and $k \geq 1$ such that $||x - y||_{E(M)} < \epsilon$ and $E_k(y) = y$. Then, for all $n \geq k$, we have

$$||E_n(x) - x||_{E(M)} = ||E_n(x) + E_n(y) + y - x||_{E(M)}$$

$$\leq ||E_n(x - y)||_{E(M)} + ||x - y||_{E(M)}$$

$$\leq 2||x - y||_{E(M)} < 2\epsilon$$

which shows that $(E_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ converges in norm to x. Now, if $y\in E^{\times}(M)$ then for every $x\in E(M)$ we get

$$\tau(xE_n(y)) = \tau(E_n(x)y) \underset{n \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} \tau(xy)$$

as desired. \Box

Corollary 2.24. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm. If $x \in E(M)$ and $y \in E^{\times}(M)$, then

$$\tau(xy) = \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \tau(D_n(x)D_n(y)).$$

3 Pisier's method

3.1 A weak*-Stein theorem

For the proof of the main result of the paper, we need a version of Stein's interpolation theorem for analytic family of operators that holds in the context of dual spaces equipped with their weak*-topology.

3.1.1 Preliminaries on weak*-holomorphic functions

First, we recall basic facts on weak*-holomorphic functions. Let E^* be a complete normed space equipped with a predual, so that E^* is equipped with a weak*-topology. Let $f: \mathbb{B} \to E^*$ be a function. Then f is holomorphic if and only f is locally normbounded and weak*-holomorphic, in the sense that $\phi \circ f$ is holomorphic for every weakly*-continuous linear form ϕ on E^* . This fact is derived easily by adapting the proof of the well-known equality between holomorphic functions and weak-holomorphic functions for functions with values in quasi-complete locally convex spaces.

3.1.2 Statements

Let (F_0^*, F_1^*) be a compatible couple equipped with a predual, i.e. a regular compatible couple (F_0, F_1) together with an isometric isomorphism of compatible couples between (F_0^*, F_1^*) and the dual of (F_0, F_1) as defined in the preliminary section. Let $\mathcal{F}_*(F_0^*, F_1^*)$ denote the space of norm-bounded weak*-continuous functions $f: \overline{\mathbb{B}} \to F_0^* + F_1^*$ (when $F_0^* + F_1^*$ is equipped with the weak*-topology coming from the pairing with $F_0 \cap F_1$), that are (weak*-)holomorphic on \mathbb{B} , such that $f(j+it) \in F_j^*$ for $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $j \in \{0,1\}$, and such that the function $\mathbb{R} \to F_j^*$, $t \mapsto f(j+it)$ is bounded and weak*-continuous F_j^* , for $j \in \{0,1\}$.

Proposition 3.1. Let (F_0^*, F_1^*) and (G_0^*, G_1^*) be two compatible couples equipped with preduals. Let $T: (G_0^*, G_1^*) \to (F_0^*, F_1^*)$ be a compatible bounded operator such that the operators $T: G_0^* \to F_0^*$ and $T: G_1^* \to F_1^*$ are weak*-continuous. If $f \in \mathcal{F}_*(G_0^*, G_1^*)$, then the function $z \mapsto T(f(z))$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(F_0^*, F_1^*)$.

Theorem 3.2 (Weak*-Stein theorem). Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple and let (F_0^*, F_1^*) be a compatible couple equipped with a predual. Let $(T_z)_{z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}}$ be a family of operators $E_0 \cap E_1 \to F_0^* + F_1^*$ satisfying the following two conditions.

- 1. For every $u \in E_0 \cap E_1$, the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to F_0^* + F_1^*$, $z \mapsto T_z(u)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(F_0^*, F_1^*)$.
- 2. For every $u \in E_0 \cap E_1$, $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and $j \in \{0,1\}$, we have $||T_{j+it}(u)||_{F_j^*} \leq ||u||_{E_j^*}$. Then, for $u \in E_0 \cap E_1$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ we have $T_{\theta}(u) \in (F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta,\infty}$ with

$$||T_{\theta}(u)||_{(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta, \infty}} \le ||u||_{(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}}.$$

Remark 3.3. It is not known if in the conclusion of the above theorem, the real interpolation space $(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta,\infty}$ can be replaced by the complex interpolation space $(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta}$. For some results in this direction, see [2].

For the proof, we need a couple of lemma. If (E_0, E_1) is a compatible couple, let $\mathcal{F}_{\tau}(E_0, E_1)$ denote the set of functions $f : \overline{\mathbb{B}} \to E_0 + E_1$ which can be written as a finite sum $f = \sum_n g_n \otimes u_n$ where $u_n \in E_0 \cap E_1$, and where $g_n : \overline{\mathbb{B}} \to \mathbb{C}$ is a bounded continuous function, holomorphic on \mathbb{B} , such that the continuous function $\mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$, $t \mapsto g(j+it)$ vanishes at infinity for $j \in \{0,1\}$. It is clear that $\mathcal{F}_{\tau}(E_0, E_1)$ is a subspace of $\mathcal{F}(E_0, E_1)$.

The following lemma appears in [10][Lemma 2.5].

Lemma 3.4. Let (E_0, E_1) be a compatible couple. Fix $0 < \theta < 1$ and $u \in E_0 \cap E_1$ such that

$$||u||_{(E_0,E_1)_{\theta}} < 1.$$

Then there is $f \in \mathcal{F}_{\tau}(E_0, E_1)$ such that $u = f(\theta)$ and

$$\max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} ||f(j+it)||_{E_j} < 1.$$

Lemma 3.5. Let (F_0^*, F_1^*) be a compatible couple equipped with a predual (F_0, F_1) . Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_*(F_0^*, F_1^*)$ and $0 < \theta < 1$. Then $f(\theta) \in (F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta,\infty}$ with

$$||f(\theta)||_{(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta, \infty}} \le \max_{i \in \{0, 1\}} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{D}} ||f(j+is)||_{F_j^*}.$$

Proof. Fix t > 0. If $u \in F_0 \cap F_1$, then by Hadamard's three-lines theorem applied to the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to \mathbb{C}$, $z \mapsto (u, f(z))$, we have

$$|(u, f(\theta))| \le \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} |(u, f(is))|^{1-\theta} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} |(u, f(1+is))|^{\theta}.$$

Now, if we denote $C := \max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} \|f(j+it)\|_{F_i^*}$, for $s \in \mathbb{R}$ we have

$$|(u, f(is))| \le ||u||_{F_0} ||f(j+is)||_{F_0^*} \le C||u||_{F_0},$$

$$|(u, f(1+is))| \le ||u||_{F_1} ||f(j+is)||_{F_1^*} \le C ||u||_{F_1} = Ct ||u||_{t^{-1}F_1}.$$

Thus, by combining the previous estimates, we get

$$|(u, f(\theta))| \le C ||u||_{F_0}^{1-\theta} t^{\theta} ||u||_{t^{-1}F_1}^{\theta} \le C t^{\theta} ||u||_{F_0 \cap t^{-1}F_1}.$$

Finally, we obtain

$$K_{t}(f(\theta), (F_{0}^{*}, F_{1}^{*})) = ||f(\theta)||_{F_{0}^{*}+tF_{1}^{*}}$$

$$= \sup_{\substack{u \in F_{0} \cap tF_{1} \\ ||u||_{F_{0} \cap t^{-1}F_{1}} \leq 1}} |(u, f(\theta))|$$

$$\leq \sup_{\substack{u \in F_{0} \cap t^{-1}F_{1} \\ ||u||_{F_{0} \cap tF_{1}} \leq 1}} Ct^{\theta} ||u||_{F_{0} \cap t^{-1}F_{1}}$$

$$\leq Ct^{\theta}.$$

This shows indeed that $f(\theta) \in (F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta,\infty}$ with $||f(\theta)||_{(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta,\infty}} \leq C$.

Now we are able to complete the proof of our weak*-Stein theorem.

Proof of weak*-Stein theorem. Fix $u \in (E_0, E_1)$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ with $||u||_{(E_0, E_1)_{\theta}} < 1$. By Lemma 3.4, we have $u = f(\theta)$ with $f = \sum_n g_n \otimes u_n \in \mathcal{F}_{\tau}(E_0, E_1)$ such that

$$\max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \|f(j+it)\|_{E_j^*} < 1$$

Let $g: \overline{\mathbb{B}} \to (F_0^*, F_1^*)$ be the function such that $g(z) = T_z(f(z)) = \sum_n g_n(z) T_z(u_n)$ for $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$. By hypothesis, it is clear that g belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(F_0^*, F_1^*)$. Moreover, if $t \in \mathbb{R}$ then by hypothesis

$$||g(j+it)||_{F_i^*} = ||T_{j+it}(f(j+it))||_{F_i^*} \le ||f(j+it)||_{E_i^*} < 1.$$

As we have

$$g(\theta) = T_{\theta}(f(\theta)) = T_{\theta}(u),$$

by Lemma 3.5 we deduce that $T_{\theta}(u) \in (F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta}$ with

$$||T_{\theta}(u)||_{(F_0^*, F_1^*)_{\theta}} \le \max_{j \in \{0, 1\}} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} ||g(j+it)||_{F_j^*} < 1.$$

The proof is complete.

3.2 An amplification map

3.2.1 Preliminaries on amplification maps

In this paragraph we gather basic facts about tensor product of tracial von Neumann algebras. Let M, N be two von Neumann algebras equipped with a (n.s.f.) trace τ, σ respectively.

The following lemma, giving an expression of the distribution function of a tensor product as a convolution product, is folklore.

Proposition 3.6. If x is affiliated with M and y is affiliated with N, then $x \otimes y$ is affiliated with $M \bar{\otimes} N$ and

$$\lambda_{x \otimes y}(s) = \int_0^{+\infty} \lambda_x(t) \lambda_y(s/t) dt/t, \quad \text{for } s > 0.$$

By using Young's inequality for convolution, we easily deduce the following proposition.

Proposition 3.7. Let $1 \leq p \leq r \leq \infty$. If $x \in L_p(M)$ and $y \in L_{p,r}(N)$, then $x \otimes y \in L_{p,r}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ with $\|x \otimes y\|_{p,r} \leq p^{1/p} \|x\|_p \|y\|_{p,r}$.

Proposition 3.8. Let $1 and <math>x \in L_p(M)$. Then the amplification operator $L_{p,r}(N) \to L_{p,r}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, $y \mapsto x \otimes y$ is weak*-continuous.

Proof. Let $1 \leq p^*, r^* < \infty$ such that $1/p + 1/p^* = 1$ and $1/r + 1/r^* = 1$. Let T_x denote the operator $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M) \otimes (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(N) \to (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(N)$ such that $T_x(u \otimes v) = \tau(xu)v$ for $u \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$, $v \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(N)$. Then, if $w = \sum_i u_i \otimes v_i$ with $u_i \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$, $v_i \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)$, for $y \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(N)$ we have

$$\sigma(yT_x(w)) = \sum_i \tau(xu_i)\sigma(yv_i) = \sum_i (\tau \otimes \sigma)(xu_i \otimes yv_i)$$
$$= \sum_i (\tau \otimes \sigma)(x \otimes y)(u_i \otimes v_i) = (\tau \otimes \sigma)((x \otimes y)w)$$

Thus,

$$||T_{x}(w)||_{p^{*},r^{*}} = \sup_{\|y\|_{p,r} \leq 1} |\sigma(yT_{x}(w))| = \sup_{\|y\|_{p,r} \leq 1} |(\tau \otimes \sigma)((x \otimes y)w)|$$

$$\leq \sup_{\|y\|_{p,r} \leq 1} ||x \otimes y||_{p,r} ||w||_{p^{*},r^{*}} \leq \sup_{\|y\|_{p,r} \leq 1} p^{1/p} ||x||_{p} ||y||_{p,r} ||w||_{p^{*},r^{*}}$$

$$\leq p^{1/p} ||x||_{p} ||w||_{p^{*},r^{*}}.$$

Thus T_x extends to a bounded operator $L_{p^*,r^*}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{p^*,r^*}(N)$ whose dual coincides with the operator $L_{p,r}(N) \to L_{p,r}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, $y \mapsto x \otimes y$.

3.2.2 Statements

Let N denote the commutative von Neumann algebra $L_{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ equipped with the (n.s.f) trace σ such that

 $\sigma(f) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} f(t)e^t dt$, for $f \in N_+$.

In the sequel $1 < q < \infty$ is fixed and we consider 1 such that <math>1/p + 1/q = 1. For $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, we set $q_z := q/(1 - \operatorname{Re}(z)) \in [q, \infty]$. Finally, for $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, let $f_z \in C(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$f_z(s) = e^{-s(1-z)/q}, \quad \text{for } s \in \mathbb{R}.$$

A direct computation shows that, for $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, the distribution function of f_z as an affiliated operator with N is given by

$$\lambda_{f_z}(s) = s^{-q_z}, \text{ for } s > 0.$$

As a consequence, we have $f_z \in L_{q_z,\infty}(N)$ with $||f_z||_{q_z,\infty} = 1$. In the sequel, the compatible couple $(L_{q,\infty}(N), L_{\infty}(N))$ is equipped with its canonical predual coming from its canonical pairing with $(L_{p,1}(N), L_1(N))$ so that the space $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(N), L_{\infty}(N))$ is well-defined.

Lemma 3.9. The function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{q,\infty}(N) + L_{\infty}(N)$, $z \mapsto f_z$ is well-defined and belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(N), L_{\infty}(N))$.

Proof. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, we know that $L_{q_z,\infty}(N) = (L_{q,\infty}(N), L_{\infty}(N))_{\text{Re}(z),\infty}$ with equal norms, thus $f_z \in L_{q,\infty}(N) + L_{\infty}(N)$ with

$$||f_z||_{L_{q,\infty}(N)+L_{\infty}(N)} \le ||f_z||_{L_{q_z,\infty}(N)} \le (1-q_z^{-1})^{-1} ||f_z||_{q_z,\infty} \le (1-q^{-1})^{-1}.$$

Thus the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{q,\infty}(N) + L_{\infty}(N)$, $z \mapsto f_z$ is well-defined and norm-bounded. If $t \in \mathbb{R}$ then $f_{it} \in L_{q,\infty}(N)$ with $||f_{it}||_{L_{q,\infty}(N)} \leq (1 - q^{-1})^{-1} ||f_{it}||_{q,\infty} = (1 - q^{-1})^{-1}$ and $f_{1+it} \in L_{\infty}(N)$ with $||f_{1+it}||_{L_{\infty}(N)} = ||f_{1+it}||_{\infty,\infty} = 1$. Thus, the functions $\mathbb{R} \to L_{q,\infty}(N)$, $t \mapsto f_{it}$ and $\mathbb{R} \to L_{\infty}(N)$ are norm-bounded. Now, if $g \in L_1(N)$, then for every $t \in \mathbb{R}$ we have

$$\mu(f_{1+it}g) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{ist/q} g(s) d\mu(s).$$

A direct application of Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem then shows that the function $\mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$, $t \mapsto \mu(f_{1+it}g)$ is continuous. Now, if $g \in L_{p,1}(N)$, then for every $t \in \mathbb{R}$ we have

$$\mu(f_{it}g) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-s(1-it)/q} g(s) d\mu(s) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{ist/q} |f(s)| g(s) d\mu(s).$$

Again, by the same arguments we see that the function $\mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{C}$, $t \mapsto \mu(f_{it}g)$ is continuous. Thus, the functions $\mathbb{R} \to L_{q,\infty}(N)$, $t \mapsto f_{it}$ and $\mathbb{R} \to L_{\infty}(N)$, $t \mapsto f_{1+it}$ are weak*-continuous. In a similar way, it is easy to see that the function $\mathbb{B} \to L_{q,\infty}(N) + L_{\infty}(N)$, $z \mapsto f_z$ is weak*-holomorphic.

Now, let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra.

Lemma 3.10. Let $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ and $x \in L_0(M)$. Then we have

$$||x \otimes f_z||_{q_z,\infty} = q_z^{-1/q_z} ||x||_{q_z}$$

(with the convention $\infty^0 = 1$).

Proof. If Re(z) = 1 then $|f_z| = 1$ and the conclusion is clear. Thus, we can assume Re(z) < 1. For s > 0 we have

$$\lambda_{x \otimes f_z}(s) = \int_0^\infty \lambda_x(t) f_z(s/t) dt/t = \int_0^\infty \lambda_x(t) (s/t)^{-q_z} dt/t$$
$$= s^{-q_z} \int_0^\infty \lambda_x(t) t^{q_z - 1} dt = s^{-q_z} q_z^{-1} ||x||_{q_z}^{q_z}$$

and the conclusion follows.

For $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, we consider the operator $F_z: L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), \ x \mapsto x \otimes f_z$. In the sequel, the compatible couple $(L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_{\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N))$ is equipped with its canonical predual coming from its canonical pairing with $(L_{p,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_1(M \bar{\otimes} N))$, so that the space $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_{\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N))$ is well-defined.

Theorem 3.11. The family $(F_z)_{z\in\overline{\mathbb{R}}}$ satisfies the following conditions.

- 1. for every $x \in (L_q \cap L_\infty)(M)$, the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) + L_\infty(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, $z \mapsto F_z(x)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_\infty(M \bar{\otimes} N))$,
- 2. for every $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ and $x \in L_{q_z}(M)$ we have

$$||x||_{L_{q_z}(M)} \le q_z^{1/q_z} ||F_z(x)||_{L_{q_z,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)} \le (1 - q_z^{-1})^{-1} ||x||_{L_{q_z}(M)}.$$

Proof. The last point is a direct consequence of Lemma 3.10. For the first point, we fix $x \in (L_q \cap L_\infty)(M)$. As the operators $L_{q,\infty}(M) \to L_{q,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$, $f \mapsto x \otimes f$ and $L_\infty(N) \to L_\infty(M\bar{\otimes}N)$, $f \mapsto x \otimes f$ are both weak*-continuous. By Lemma 3.9 and Proposition 3.1, we deduce that the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{q,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N) + L_\infty(M\bar{\otimes}N)$, $z \mapsto x \otimes f_z$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N), L_\infty(M\bar{\otimes}N))$.

3.3 Theorem A

3.3.1 The statement

Notations.

If M is a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a subspace $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$, for every exact interpolation space E(M) for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, we set

$$E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) := E(M) \cap (L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$$

and we denote $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ the orthogonal of $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality. With this definition, it is clear that if E(M), E(N) are two exact interpolation spaces for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then

$$(E \cap F)^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) = E(M) \cap F^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) = E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) \cap F(M) = E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) \cap F^{\mathrm{sub}}(M).$$

Definition 3.12. If M is a tracial von Neumann algebra, a subspace $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$ is admissible if it satisfies the following assertions.

- if E(M) is any exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-closed in E(M).
- if E(M) is any exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm, then $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-dense in E(M) and weak*-dense in $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$.
- if E(M) is any exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm, then $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M) \cap E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ is norm-dense in $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$.
- for every $1 , the orthogonal projection <math>L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is L_p -bounded with a constant depending on p only.
- for every $1 \leq p, q < \infty$, the subcouple $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_q^{\text{sub}}(M))$ is K-closed in the compatible couple $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ with a universal constant.

Remark 3.13. If M is a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_\infty)(M)$, then, by the second point of the above definition, for every exact interpolation space E(M) for $(L_1(M), L_\infty(M))$ with order continuous norm, we have

$$E^{\operatorname{ort}}(M) = \left\{ x \in E(M) : \tau(xy) = 0, \ \forall y \in (L_1 \cap L_\infty)^{\operatorname{sub}}(M) \right\}.$$

Proposition 3.14. Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$. Let $1 \leq p, q < \infty$ and let Φ be a K-parameter

space such that the exact interpolation space $E(M) := K_{\Phi}(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ has order continuous norm. Then

$$E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) = K_{\Phi}(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M), L_q^{\mathrm{sub}}(M))$$

with equivalent norms, with universal constants.

Proof. As $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_q^{\text{sub}}(M))$ is K-closed in $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ with a universal constant, we know that the inclusion operator

$$K_{\Phi}(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M), L_q^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)) \to K_{\Phi}(L_p(M), L_q(M)) = E(M)$$

is an embedding of normed spaces, with universal constants, and moreover with range $(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) + L_q^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)) \cap E(M)$. Thus, it suffices to show that $(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) + L_q^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)) \cap E(M)$ is a norm-dense subspace of $E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$. But it is clear that it is a subspace of $E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ that contains $L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) \cap L_{\infty}(M)$.

Proposition 3.15. Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_\infty)(M)$. Let $1 < p, q < \infty$ and let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ with order continuous norm and with Fatou's property. Then the orthogonal projection $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ is compatible with a compatible bounded idempotent operator $P: (E(M), E^{\times}(M)) \to (E(M), E^{\times}(M))$ with constant depending on p, q only, such that the bounded idempotent operators $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ and $P: E^{\times}(M) \to E^{\times}(M)$ have range $E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ and $(E^{\times})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ respectively, and have kernel $E^{\mathrm{ort}}(M)$ and $(E^{\times})^{\mathrm{ort}}(M)$ respectively. Moreover, $P: E^{\times}(M) \to E^{\times}(M)$ is the dual of $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ w.r.t. Köthe duality.

Proof. As $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ is L_p -bounded and L_q -bounded, we deduce that P is compatible with a compatible bounded idempotent operator $P: (L_p(M), L_q(M)) \to (L_p(M), L_q(M))$. As E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$, we deduce that P induces a bounded idempotent operator $P: E(M) \to E(M)$. The range of $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ must coincides with the closure of $P(L_2(M)) \cap E(M) = L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap E(M)$ in E(M). As $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap E(M)$ contains $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)^{\text{sub}}(M)$, we deduce that the range of $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ is $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$. For the same reasons, the kernel of $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ is $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$. Thus, the dual of $P: E(M) \to E(M)$ w.r.t Köthe duality is a bounded idempotent operator $P^\times: E^\times(M) \to E^\times(M)$ with range the orthogonal of $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ in $E^\times(M)$, i.e. $(E^\times)^{\text{sub}}(M)$, and with kernel the orthogonal of $E^{\text{sub}}(M) = (E^{\times\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ in $E^\times(M)$, i.e. $(E^\times)^{\text{ort}}(M)$. Finally, as $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ is self-adjoint, we easily deduce that $P(x) = P^\times(x)$ for every $x \in E(M) \cap E^\times(M)$. The proof is complete.

Theorem A (Pisier's method). Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra that is equipped with an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$. We assume that, if N denote the commutative tracial von Neumann algebra introduced in the previous paragraph, there is an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ for which the following two conditions hold.

- 1. the tensor product $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) \otimes_2 L_2(N)$ coincides with $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.
- 2. the algebraic tensor product $L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M) \odot L_{\infty}(N)$ is included in $L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$. Then, if $1 and <math>0 < \theta < 1$, we have

$$(L_1^{\text{sub}}(M), L_p^{\text{sub}}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{sub}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1 - \theta) + \theta/p$.

If M is a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$, and if $1 \leq p, q, r \leq \infty$ with $r \in [p, q]$, then $L_p^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap L_q^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is clearly a norm-dense subspace of $L_r^{\text{sub}}(M)$ because its contains $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Thus, by the reiteration theorem, from the previous theorem we directly deduce the following corollary.

Corollary 3.16. Under the setting of the previous theorem, if $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p_0}(M), L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p_1}(M))_{\theta} = L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p_{\theta}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1 - \theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

3.3.2 The proof

In this paragraph, we provide a proof of Theorem A.

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra with trace τ , and let N be the commutative tracial von Neumann algebra introduced in the previous paragraph. Let $M \bar{\otimes} N$ be the tensor product von Neumann algebra equipped with the tensor product trace τ' . We assume that M and $M \bar{\otimes} N$ are both equipped with a strongly admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M)$ and $(L_1 + L_{\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ respectively, that satisfy the two conditions of Theorem A. Let $1 be fixed. Let <math>1 < q < \infty$ such that 1/p + 1/q = 1. For $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, let $p_z \in [1, p]$ and $q_z \in [q, \infty]$ such that

$$\frac{1}{p_z} = \frac{1 - \operatorname{Re}(z)}{p} + \operatorname{Re}(z), \qquad \frac{1}{q_z} = \frac{1 - \operatorname{Re}(z)}{q}.$$

Note that we have $\frac{1}{p_z} + \frac{1}{q_z} = 1$, and if Re(z) < 1 then $1 < p_z, q_z < \infty$.

If (E_0, E_1) is any compatible couple, we recall the convention $(E_0, E_1)_j := E_j$ for $j \in \{0, 1\}$ and $(E_0, E_1)_{j,r} := E_j$ for $j \in \{0, 1\}$ and $1 \le r \le \infty$.

Lemma 3.17. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, we have

$$L_{p_z}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) = (L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M), L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M))_{\mathrm{Re}(z), p_z}$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, Re(z) only.

Proof. If $\text{Re}(z) \in \{0, 1\}$, there is nothing to prove. If 0 < Re(z) < 1, by the reiteration theorem for the real method, we know that $L_{p_z}(M) = (L_p(M), L_1(M))_{\text{Re}(z), p_z}$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, Re(z) only, and the result follows as an application of Proposition 3.14.

The following lemma is proved similarly.

Lemma 3.18. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, we have

$$L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p_z,1}(M\bar{\otimes}N) = (L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p,1}(M\bar{\otimes}N), L^{\mathrm{sub}}_1(M\bar{\otimes}N))_{\mathrm{Re}(z),1}$$

(with the convention $L_{1,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N) := L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$) with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, Re(z) only.

The two following lemmas are direct applications of Proposition 3.15.

Lemma 3.19. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, $\operatorname{Re}(z) < 1$, there is a compatible bounded idempotent operator $P: (L_{p_z} + L_{q_z})(M) \to (L_{p_z} + L_{q_z})(M \overline{\otimes} N)$ with constant depending on $p, \operatorname{Re}(z)$ only, such that the bounded idempotent operators $P: L_{p_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}(M)$ and $P: L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z}(M)$ have range $L_{p_z}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M)$ and $L_{q_z}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M)$ respectively, and have kernel $L_{p_z}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M)$ and $L_{q_z}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M)$ respectively. Finally, $P: L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z}(M)$ is the dual of $P: L_{p_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}(M)$ w.r.t. Köthe duality.

Lemma 3.20. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, $\operatorname{Re}(z) < 1$, there is a compatible bounded idempotent operator $Q: (L_{p_z,1} + L_{q_z,\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to (L_{p_z,1} + L_{q_z,\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ with constant depending on $p, \operatorname{Re}(z)$ only, such that the bounded idempotent operators $Q: L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ and $Q: L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ have range $L_{p_z,1}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ and $L_{q_z,\infty}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ respectively, and have kernel $L_{p_z,1}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ and $L_{q_z,\infty}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ respectively. Finally, $Q: L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ is the dual of $Q: L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ w.r.t. Köthe duality.

As $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-dense in both $L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)$ and $L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)$, the compatible couple $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_1^{\text{sub}}(M))$ is regular. Thus, we can consider the dual compatible couple $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)$ as defined in the preliminary section. Then, there is a compatible contractive operator $I^*: (L_q(M), L_\infty(M)) \to (L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)$ such that

$$I^*(y)(x) = \tau(xy), \text{ for } x \in L_p^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M), \ y \in (L_q + L_\infty)(M).$$

Moreover, by Hahn-Banach we know that the operators $I^*: L_q(M) \to L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$ and $I^*: L_{\infty}(M) \to L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$ are both surjective, and as a consequence, if \mathcal{F} is an exact interpolation functor, then we know that I^* induces a contractive surjective operator $\mathcal{F}(L_q(M), L_{\infty}(M)) \to \mathcal{F}(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)$.

Lemma 3.21. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, then I^* induces a bounded surjective operator $L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*$ with kernel $L_{q_z}^{\mathrm{ort}}(M)$, and with a constant depending on p, $\mathrm{Re}(z)$ only.

Proof. By Lemma 3.17 and the duality theorem for the real method, we know that $L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^* = (L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)_{\text{Re}(z),q_z}$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, Re(z) only. Moreover, by the reiteration theorem for the real method, we have $L_{q_z}(M) = (L_q(M), L_{\infty}(M))_{\text{Re}(z),q_z}$ with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p, Re(z) only. As a consequence, I^* induces a bounded surjective operator $L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$ with constants depending on p, Re(z). Finally, by definition the kernel of this operator is

$$\left\{ y \in L_{q_z}(M) : \tau(xy) = 0, \ \forall x \in L_p^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M) \right\}.$$

As $L_p^{\text{sub}}(M) \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-dense in $L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)$, we see that the above set coincides with

$$\left\{ y \in L_{q_z}(M) : \tau(xy) = 0, \ \forall x \in L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M) \right\} = L_{q_z}^{\text{ort}}(M).$$

As $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ is norm-dense in both $L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ and $L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, the compatible couple $(L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N))$ is regular. Thus, we can consider the dual compatible couple $(L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*)$. Then, as before, there is a contractive operator $J^*: (L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_\infty(M \bar{\otimes} N)) \to (L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*)$ such that

$$J^*(y')(x') = \tau'(x'y'), \quad \text{for } x' \in L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N), \ y' \in (L_{q,\infty} + L_{\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N).$$

The following lemma is proved similarly to the previous one.

Lemma 3.22. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, then J^* induces a bounded surjective operator $L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L^{\mathrm{sub}}_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*$ with kernel $L^{\mathrm{ort}}_{q_z}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, and with a constant depending on p, $\mathrm{Re}(z)$ only.

For $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, let $F_z : L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \otimes N)$, $x \mapsto x \otimes f_z$ be the amplification operator studied in the previous section. We recall the content of Theorem 3.11.

- for every $x \in (L_q \cap L_\infty)(M)$, the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) + L_\infty(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, $z \mapsto F_z(x)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_\infty(M \bar{\otimes} N))$,
- for every $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ and $x \in L_{q_z}(M)$ we have

$$||x||_{L_{q_z}(M)} \le q_z^{1/q_z} ||F_z(x)||_{L_{q_z,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)} \le (1 - q_z^{-1})^{-1} ||x||_{L_{q_z}(M)}.$$
(3.1)

(with the convention $\infty^0 = 1$).

Proposition 3.23. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, $\operatorname{Re}(z) < 1$, then we have $Q(F_z(x)) = F_z(P(x))$ for every $x \in L_{q_z}(M)$.

Proof. By construction, P is compatible with the projection $L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ while Q is compatible with the projection $L_2(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_2(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ onto $L_2^{\mathrm{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$. As we have $L_2^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) \otimes_2 L_2(N) = L_2^{\mathrm{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ by the hypothesis of Theorem A, we deduce that $Q(x \otimes y) = P(x) \otimes y$ for every $x \in (L_2 \cap L_{q_z})(M)$ and $y \in (L_2 \cap L_{q_z})(N)$, and thus this extends for every $x \in L_{q_z}(M)$ and $y \in L_{q_z}(N)$ because $P: L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z}(M)$ and $Q: L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ are weak*-continuous as they are the dual of $P: L_{p_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}(M)$ and $Q: L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{p_z,1}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ respectively. In particular, if $x \in L_{q_z}(M)$, we have $Q(F_z(x)) = Q(x \otimes f_z) = P(x) \otimes f_z = F_z(P(x))$, as desired.

Lemma 3.24. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, then $F_z : L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{q_z,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ maps $L_{q_z}^{\text{ort}}(M)$ into $L_{q_z,\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.

Proof. The case $\operatorname{Re}(z)=1$ holds by the hypothesis of Theorem A. If $\operatorname{Re}(z)<1$, and if $x\in L^{\operatorname{ort}}_{q_z}(M)$, then P(x)=0, thus $Q(F_z(x))=F_z(P(x))=0$, showing that $F_z(x)\in L^{\operatorname{ort}}_{q_z,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$.

If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, then as a direct consequence of the above lemma, there is a unique operator $T_z: L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^* \to L_{p_z,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*$ that makes the following diagram commute.

$$L_{q_{z}}(M) \xrightarrow{F_{z}} L_{q_{z},\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$$

$$I^{*} \downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow J^{*}$$

$$L_{p_{z}}^{\text{sub}}(M)^{*} \xrightarrow{T_{z}} L_{p_{z},1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^{*}$$

Lemma 3.25. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, Re(z) < 1 and $y \in L_{q_z}(M)$, then $I^*(y) = I^*(P(y))$ and $\|I^*(y)\|_{L^{\text{sub}}_{p_z}(M)^*} \ge C\|P(y)\|_{L_{q_z}(M)}$

where C > 0 depends only on p, Re(z).

Proof. Fix $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ such that $\operatorname{Re}(z) < 1$ and $y \in L_{q_z}(M)$. Then $P(y) \in L_{q_z}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M)$ and $y - P(y) \in L_{q_z}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M)$. Now, if $x \in L_p^{\operatorname{sub}}(M) \cap L_1^{\operatorname{sub}}(M)$, then $x \in L_{p_z}^{\operatorname{sub}}(M)$, thus $\tau(x(y - P(y)) = 0$, i.e. $\tau(xy) = \tau(xP(y))$, showing that $I^*(y) = I^*(P(y))$. Finally, if $x \in L_p(M) \cap L_1(M)$, then $x - P(x) \in L_{p_z}^{\operatorname{ort}}(M)$, thus $\tau((x - P(x))P(y)) = 0$, i.e. $\tau(xP(y)) = \tau(P(x)P(y))$, and so

$$\begin{split} \|P(y)\|_{L_{q_{z}}(M)} &= \sup_{\|x\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M)} \le 1} |\tau(xP(y))| \\ &= \sup_{\|x\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M)} \le 1} |\tau(P(x)P(y))| \\ &= \sup_{\|x\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M)} \le 1} |I^{*}(P(y))(P(x))| \\ &\le \sup_{\|x\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M)} \le 1} \|I^{*}(P(y))\|_{L_{p_{z}}^{\text{sub}}(M)^{*}} \|P(x)\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M)} \\ &\le \|I^{*}(P(y))\|_{L_{p_{z}}^{\text{sub}}(M)^{*}} \|P\|_{L_{p_{z}}(M) \to L_{p_{z}}(M)}. \end{split}$$

The following lemma is proved similarly.

Lemma 3.26. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, $\operatorname{Re}(z) < 1$ and $y' \in L_{q_{z,\infty}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, then $J^*(y') = J^*(Q(y'))$ and

$$||J^*(y')||_{L^{\text{sub}}_{p_z,1}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*} \ge C||Q(y')||_{L_{q_z,\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)}$$

where C > 0 depends only on p, Re(z).

Theorem 3.27. The family $(T_z)_{z\in\overline{\mathbb{B}}}$ satisfies the following properties.

- 1. if $\phi \in L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^* \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$, the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^* + L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*$, $z \mapsto T_z(\phi)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*)$,
- 2. for every $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ and $\phi \in L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$ we have

$$||T_z(\phi)||_{L_{p_z,1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*} \le C||\phi||_{L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*}$$

and if in addition Re(z) < 1, then

$$||T_z(\phi)||_{L_{p_z,1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*} \ge C' ||\phi||_{L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*}$$

Proof. 1) Fix $\phi \in L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^* \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$. As I^* induces a surjective operator I^* : $L_q(M) \cap L_{\infty}(M) \to L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^* \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$, there is $y \in (L_q \cap L_{\infty})(M)$ such that $\phi = I^*(y)$. If $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$, then by definition of T_z we have $T_z(\phi) = J^*(F_z(y))$. As the operators $J^*: L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*$ and $J^*: L_{\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N) \to L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*$ are clearly *-weakly continuous as dual operators, and because we know that the function $\overline{\mathbb{B}} \to (L_{q,\infty} + L_{\infty})(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, $z \mapsto F_z(y)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_*(L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N), L_{q,\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N))$, by Proposition 3.1 we get the desired conclusion.

2) Fix $z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$ and $\phi \in L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$. Then, by Hahn-Banach there is $y \in L_{q_z}(M)$ such that $\phi = I^*(y)$ and $\|y\|_{L_{q_z}(M)} = \|\phi\|_{L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*}$. As $T_z(\phi) = J^*(F_z(y))$, by (3.1) we get

$$||T_{z}(\phi)||_{L_{p_{z},1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^{*}} \leq ||J^{*}||_{L_{q_{z},\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)\to L_{p_{z},1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^{*}}||(F_{z}(y))||_{L_{q_{z},\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)}$$

$$\leq ||J^{*}||_{L_{q_{z},\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)\to L_{p_{z},1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^{*}}q_{z}^{-1/q_{z}}(1-q_{z}^{-1})^{-1}||y||_{L_{q_{z}}(M)}.$$

if in addition Re(z) < 1, then by Lemma 3.26 we have

$$T_z(\phi) = J^*(F_z(y)) = J^*(Q(F_z(y))) = J^*(F_z(P(y)))$$

and thus, by again Lemma 3.26 and (3.1) we get

$$||T_z(\phi)||_{L_x^{\text{sub}}(M)^*} \ge C||F_z(P(y))||_{L_{q_z,\infty}(M)} \ge Cq_z^{-1/q_z}||P(y)||_{L_{q_z}(M)}$$

where C > 0 depends only on p, Re(z). Moreover, by Lemma 3.26 we have $\phi = I^*(y) = I^*(P(y))$, and thus

$$\|\phi\|_{L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*} \le \|I^*\|_{L_{q_z}(M) \to L_{p_z}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*} \|P(y)\|_{L_{q_z}(M)}.$$

The proof is complete.

Finally, we are now able to complete the proof of Theorem A.

Proof of Theorem A. Fix $\phi \in L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^* \cap L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*$ and $0 < \theta < 1$. By the first two points of Theorem 3.27, we can apply the weak*-Stein theorem with the family $(T_z)_{z\in\overline{\mathbb{B}}}$ to deduce that $T_{\theta}(\phi) \in (L_{p,1}^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)^*)_{\theta,\infty}$ with

$$||T_{\theta}(x)||_{(L_{n}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*, L_{1}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*)_{\theta,\infty}} \le C||x||_{(L_{n}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*, L_{1}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*)_{\theta}}$$

where C > 0 depends on p, θ only. By Lemma 3.18, we deduce that

$$||T_{\theta}(x)||_{L_{p_{\theta},1}^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)^*} \le C' ||x||_{(L_{p}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_{1}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)_{\theta}}$$

where C' > 0 depends on p, θ only. Finally, by the last point of Theorem 3.27, we deduce that

$$||x||_{L_{pa}^{\text{sub}}(M)^*} \le C'' ||x||_{(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\text{sub}}(M)^*)_{\theta}}$$

where C''>0 depends on p,θ only. As $L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*\cap L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*$ is norm-dense in $(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*,L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*)_{\theta}$, this shows that we have a continuous inclusion

$$(L_p^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*, L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*)_{\theta} \subset L_{p_{\theta}}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)^*$$

with a constant depending on p, θ only. By Corollary 2.12, we deduce that we have a continuous inclusion

$$L_{p_{\theta}}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M) \subset (L_{p}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M), L_{1}^{\mathrm{sub}}(M))_{\theta}$$

with a constant depending on p, θ only. As we clearly have a contractive inclusion in the converse way, the proof is complete.

4 Main results

4.1 Theorem B

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a filtration $(M_n)_{n\geq 1}$ with associated conditional expectations denoted $(E_n)_{n\geq 1}$ and associated increment projections denoted $(D_n)_{n\geq 1}$. Let I be a fixed set of positive integer. We set

$$(L_1 + L_\infty)^{\text{sub}}(M) := \{ x \in (L_1 + L_\infty)(M) : \forall n \notin I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \}.$$

In accordance with the notations of the previous section, if E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, we set

$$E^{\text{sub}}(M) := E(M) \cap (L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M) = \{ x \in E(M) : \forall n \notin I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \}.$$

It is clear that $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is a weakly closed subspace of E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality, and in addition it is stabilised by E_n for every $n \geq 1$.

Proposition 4.1. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm. Then

$$\left\{ x \in \bigcup_{n \ge 1} (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M_n) : \forall n \notin I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \right\}$$

is a norm-dense subspace $E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ and a weak*-dense subspace of $(E^{\times})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$.

Proof. Fix $x \in E^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Then we know that the sequence $(E_n(x))_{n\geq 1}$ belongs to $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$, and by By Theorem 2.23 it converges in norm to x in E(M). Thus we can assume that there is $n \geq 1$ such that $E_n(x) = x$, so that we have

$$x = \sum_{k=1}^{n} D_k(x) = \sum_{k \in I, k \le n} D_k(x).$$

As $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$ is norm dense in E(M), there is a net $(y_\alpha)_\alpha$ of $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$ that converges in norm to x in E(M) (resp. *weakly to x in $E^\times(M)$). We set

$$x_{\alpha} := \sum_{k \in I, k \le n} D_k(y_{\alpha}).$$

Then $x_{\alpha} \in (L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M_n)$ and $D_n(x_{\alpha}) = 0$ for every $n \notin I$. As the net $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ converges in norm to x in E(M), the proof is complete. The statement for $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is derived analogously.

In accordance with the notations of the previous section, if E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, we denote $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ the orthogonal of $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality.

Proposition 4.2. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm. Then

$$E^{\text{ort}}(M) = \left\{ x \in E(M) : \forall n \in I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \right\}.$$

and

$$(E^{\times})^{\operatorname{ort}}(M) = \left\{ x \in (E^{\times})(M) : \forall n \in I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \right\}.$$

Proof. If $x \in E(M)$ is such that $D_n(x) = 0$ for every $n \in I$, then for $y \in (E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ we have

$$\tau(xy) = \sum_{n>1} \tau(D_n(x)D_n(y)) = 0.$$

In the converse way, if $x \in E^{\text{ort}}(M)$, and if $n \in I$, then for every $y \in E^{\times}(M)$ we clearly have $D_n(y) \in (E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ so that

$$\tau(D_n(x)y) = \tau(xD_n(y)) = 0$$

and as a consequence $D_n(x) = 0$, as desired. The expression for $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is derived analogously.

The proof of the following proposition is straightforward.

Proposition 4.3. Let $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ denote the orthogonal projection onto $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Then for every $x \in L_2(M)$, we have

$$P(x) = \sum_{n \in I} D_n(x), \quad in \ L_2(M).$$

Theorem B. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L_{p_0}^{\text{sub}}(M), L_{p_1}^{\text{sub}}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{sub}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1-\theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

The proof of Theorem B is based on Pisier's method.

Lemma 4.4. $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$.

Proof. • If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then we know that $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is weakly closed in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality and in particular it is norm-closed in E(M).

- If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm, then Proposition 4.1 shows that $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-dense in E(M) and weak*-dense in $E^{\times}(M)$.
- If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then by Proposition 4.2 and by Proposition 4.1 applied with the complement subset of I instead of I shows that $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M) \cap E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ is norm-dense in $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$.
- By Proposition 4.3, we see that the orthogonal projection $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is a martingale transform. Thus, as a consequence of the boundedness properties of martingale transforms as proved in [9], we deduce that, if $1 , then <math>P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ is L_p -bounded with a constant depending on p only.
- Finally, in [6][Theorem 2.8] it is proved that, if $1 \leq p, q \leq \infty$, then the subcouple $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_q^{\text{sub}}(M))$ is K-closed in the compatible couple $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ with a universal constant.

Let N be the commutative tracial von Neumann algebra introduced in the previous paragraph. Let $M \bar{\otimes} N$ be the tensor product von Neumann algebra equipped with the tensor product trace, and set

$$(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N) := \left\{ x \in (L_1 + L_{\infty})(M) : \forall n \notin I, (D_n \otimes I)(x) = 0 \right\}.$$

Note that $(D_n \otimes I)_{n\geq 1}$ correspond to the increment projections associated with the filtration $(M_n \bar{\otimes} N)_{n\geq 1}$ on $M \bar{\otimes} N$. In particular, the above arguments apply again, so that we immediately have the following result.

Lemma 4.5. $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$ is an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.

Hence, it only remains to check the hypothesis of Theorem A.

Lemma 4.6. The following two assertions are valid.

- 1. the tensor product $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) \otimes_2 L_2(N)$ coincides with $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.
- 2. the algebraic tensor product $L^{\text{ort}}_{\infty}(M) \odot L_{\infty}(N)$ is included in $L^{\text{ort}}_{\infty}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.

Proof. By definition, we have

$$L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) = \{ x \in L_2(M) : \forall n \notin I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \},$$

$$L_2^{\text{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N) = \left\{ x \in L_2(M\bar{\otimes}N) : \forall n \notin I, (D_n \otimes I)(x) = 0 \right\},$$

and by Proposition 4.2, we have

$$L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M) = \left\{ x \in L_{\infty}(M) : \forall n \in I, \ D_n(x) = 0 \right\},$$

$$L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M\bar{\otimes}N) = \{x \in L_{\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N) : \forall n \in I, (D_n \otimes I)(x) = 0\}.$$

The lemma follows directly from the four above expressions.

4.2 Theorem C

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with two filtrations $(M_n^-)_{n\geq 1}$, $(M_n^+)_{n\geq 1}$ with associated conditional expectations denoted by $(E_n^-)_{n\geq 1}$, $(E_n^+)_{n\geq 1}$ and increment projections denoted by $(D_n^-)_{n\geq 1}$, $(D_n^+)_{n\geq 1}$ respectively. Let I^-, I^+ be two fixed sets of positive integers. We add the two following assumptions.

Commutation Assumption. The filtrations $(M_n^-)_{n\geq 1}$, $(M_n^+)_{n\geq 1}$ commute in the sense that for every $m, n \geq 1$, we have

$$E_m^- E_n^+ = E_n^+ E_m^-. (4.1)$$

Orthogonality Assumption. For every $m \notin I^-$ and $n \notin I^+$, we have

$$D_m^- D_n^+ = D_n^+ D_m^- = 0. (4.2)$$

We set

$$(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M) :=$$
 $\{ x \in (L_1 + L_{\infty})(M) : \forall n \notin I^-, \ D_n^-(x) = 0, \ \forall n \notin I^+, \ D_n^+(x) = 0 \}.$

In accordance with the notations of the previous section, if E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ we set

$$E^{\text{sub}}(M) := E(M) \cap (L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(O)$$
$$= \{ x \in E(M) : \forall n \notin I^-, \ D_n^-(x) = 0, \ \forall n \notin I^+, \ D_n^+(x) = 0 \}.$$

Again, it is clear that $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is a weakly closed subspace of E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality, and in addition it is stabilised by E_n^{\pm} for every $n \geq 1$.

Lemma 4.7. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm.

- 1. If $x \in E(M)$ then $(E_n^- E_n^+(x))_{n\geq 1}$ converges in norm to x in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality.
- 2. If $y \in E^{\times}(M)$ then $(E_n^- E_n^+(y))_{n\geq 1}$ converges *-weakly to y in $E^{\times}(M)$ w.r.t. Köthe duality.

Proof. If $x \in E(M)$, then

$$||E_n^- E_n^+(x) - x||_{E(M)} = ||E_n^-(E_n^+(x) - x) + E_n^-(x) - x||_{E(M)}$$

$$\leq ||E_n^+(x) - x||_{E(M)} + ||E_n^-(x) - x||_{E(M)} \xrightarrow{n \to \infty} 0.$$

Now, if $y \in E^{\times}(M)$ and $x \in E(M)$ then

$$\tau(xE_n^-E_n^+(y)) = \tau(E_n^-E_n^+(x)y) \underset{n \to \infty}{\to} \tau(xy).$$

Proposition 4.8. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm. Then

$$\left\{ x \in \cup_{n \ge 1} (L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M_n^- \cap M_n^+) : \forall n \notin I^-, \ D_n^-(x) = 0, \ \forall n \notin I^+, \ D_n^+(x) = 0 \right\}$$

is a norm-dense subspace of $E^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$ and a weak*-dense subspace of $(E^{\times})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M)$.

Proof. Fix $x \in E^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Then we know that the sequence $(E_n^- E_n^+(x))_{n\geq 1}$ belongs to $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$, and by the previous lemma it converges in norm to x in E(M). Thus, by the Commutative Assumption we can assume that there is $n \geq 1$ such that $E_n^-(x) = E_n^+(x) = x$, so that we have

$$x = \sum_{i,j=1}^{n} D_i^{-} D_j^{+}(x) = \sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \le n} D_i^{-} D_j^{+}(x).$$

As $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$ is norm-dense in E(M), there is a net $(y_\alpha)_\alpha$ of $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M)$ that converges in norm to x in E(M). We set

$$x_{\alpha} := \sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \le n} D_{i}^{-} D_{j}^{+} (y_{\alpha}).$$

Then $x_{\alpha} \in (L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M_n)$ with $D_n^-(x) = 0$ for all $n \notin I^-$ and $D_n^+(x) = 0$ for all $n \notin I^+$. As the net $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ converges in norm to x in E(M), the proof is complete. The statement for $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is derived analogously.

In accordance with the notations of the previous section, if E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, we denote $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ the orthogonal of $(E^{\times})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality.

Proposition 4.9. Let E(M) be an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm. Then $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M) \cap E^{ort}(M)$ is norm dense in $E^{ort}(M)$.

Proof. We set

$$E_{\pm}^{\text{sub}}(M) := \left\{ x \in E(M) : \forall n \notin I^{\pm}, \ D_n^{\pm}(x) = 0 \right\}.$$

$$E_{\pm}^{\text{ort}}(M) := \left\{ x \in E(M) : \forall n \in I^{\pm}, \ D_n^{\pm}(x) = 0 \right\}.$$

As we know that $E^{\rm ort}_{\pm}(M)$ is the orthogonal of $(E^{\times})^{\rm sub}_{\pm}(M)$ in E(M), and because by definition we have $(E^{\times})^{\rm sub}(M) = (E^{\times})^{\rm sub}_{-}(M) \cap (E^{\times})^{\rm sub}_{+}(M)$, we directly deduce that $E^{\rm ort}(M)$ is the norm closure of $E^{\rm ort}_{-}(M) + E^{\rm ort}_{+}(M)$ in E(M). Besides, in the previous paragraph we proved that $(L_1)^{\rm ort}_{\pm}(M) \cap (L_{\infty})^{\rm ort}_{\pm}(M)$ is a norm-dense subspace of $E^{\rm ort}_{\pm}(M)$ in E(M). Thus, we find that

$$(L_1)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) + (L_1)^{\text{ort}}_+(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_+(M)$$

is a norm-dense subspace of $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$. Hence, to conclude, it suffices to check that $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M) \cap E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ contains

$$(L_1)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) + (L_1)^{\text{ort}}_+(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_+(M).$$

But it is clear that $(L_1 \cap L_\infty)(M) \cap E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ contains

$$\left[(L_1)^{\operatorname{ort}}_-(M) + (L_1)^{\operatorname{ort}}_+(M) \right] \cap \left[(L_\infty)^{\operatorname{ort}}_-(M) + (L_\infty)^{\operatorname{ort}}_+(M) \right]$$

and the latter clearly contains

$$(L_1)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_-(M) + (L_1)^{\text{ort}}_+(M) \cap (L_\infty)^{\text{ort}}_+(M).$$

The proof is complete.

Proposition 4.10. Let P denote the orthogonal projection on $L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Let P_{\pm} denote the orthogonal projection on $L_2(M)$ onto $(L_2)_{\pm}^{\text{sub}}(M)$. Then $P = P_-P_+ = P_+P_-$. Moreover, if $x \in L_2(M)$, then

$$P_{\pm}(x) = \sum_{n \in I^{\pm}} D_n^{\pm}(x), \quad in \ L_2(M).$$

From now on, we assume that $I^- = \{2n - 1 : n \ge 1\}$, $I^+ = \{2n : n \ge 1\}$, and that there are tracial von Neumann algebras A and B equipped with filtrations $(A_n)_{n\ge 1}$ and $(B_n)_{n\ge 1}$ such that we have $M = A \bar{\otimes} B$, and such that, for $n \ge 1$ we have

$$M_{2n-1}^{-} := A_n \bar{\otimes} B_n, \qquad M_{2n}^{-} := A_{n+1} \bar{\otimes} B_n, M_{2n-1}^{+} := A_n \bar{\otimes} B_{n+1}, \qquad M_{2n}^{+} := A_{n+1} \bar{\otimes} B_{n+1}.$$

$$(4.3)$$

Then, under the assumption, we have the following result.

Theorem C. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L_{p_0}^{\text{sub}}(M), L_{p_1}^{\text{sub}}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{sub}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1-\theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

Again, the proof of Theorem C is based on Pisier's method.

Lemma 4.11. $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is an admissible subspace of $(L_1 + L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$.

- *Proof.* If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then we know that $E^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is weakly closed in E(M) w.r.t. Köthe duality and in particular it is norm-closed in E(M).
- If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$ with order continuous norm, then Proposition 4.8 shows that $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is norm-dense in E(M) and weak*-dense in $E^{\times}(M)$.
- If E(M) is an exact interpolation space for $(L_1(M), L_{\infty}(M))$, then by Proposition 4.9 we know that $(L_1 \cap L_{\infty})(M) \cap E^{\text{ort}}(M)$ is norm-dense in $E^{\text{ort}}(M)$.
- By Proposition 4.10, we see that the orthogonal projection $P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ onto $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M)$ is the composition of two martingale transforms. Thus, as a consequence of the boundedness properties of martingale transforms as proved in [9], we deduce that, if $1 , then <math>P: L_2(M) \to L_2(M)$ is L_p -bounded with a constant depending on p only.
- Finally, in [6][Theorem 2.15] it is proved that, if $1 \leq p, q \leq \infty$, then the subcouple $(L_p^{\text{sub}}(M), L_q^{\text{sub}}(M))$ is K-closed in the compatible couple $(L_p(M), L_q(M))$ with a universal constant.

Let N be the commutative tracial von Neumann algebra introduced in the previous paragraph. Let $M \bar{\otimes} N$ be the tensor product von Neumann algebra equipped with the tensor product trace, and set

$$(L_1 + L_\infty)^{\mathrm{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N) :=$$

$$\left\{x \in (L_1 + L_\infty)(M \bar{\otimes} N) : \forall n \notin I^-, (D_n^- \otimes I)(x) = 0, \forall n \notin I^+, (D_n^+ \otimes I)(x) = 0\right\}\right\}.$$

Note that $(D_n^{\pm} \otimes I)_{n\geq 1}$ correspond to the increment projections associated with the filtrations $(M_n^{\pm} \bar{\otimes} N)_{n\geq 1}$ on $M\bar{\otimes} N$, and these two filtrations satisfy the same commutations and orthogonality assumptions as satisfied by the two filtrations $(M_n^{\pm})_{n\geq 1}$. As a consequence, we immediately have the following result.

Lemma 4.12. $(L_1+L_{\infty})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$ is an admissible subspace of $(L_1+L_{\infty})^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$.

Hence, it only remains to check the hypothesis of Theorem A.

Lemma 4.13. The following two assertions are valid.

- 1. the tensor product $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M) \otimes_2 L_2(N)$ coincides with $L_2^{\text{sub}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.
- 2. the algebraic tensor product $L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M) \odot L_{\infty}(N)$ is included in $L_{\infty}^{\text{ort}}(M \bar{\otimes} N)$.

Proof. The first assertion is obvious. Now, fix $x \in L_{\infty}^{\mathrm{ort}}(M)$ and $f \in L_{\infty}(N)$. By Proposition 4.8, it suffices to check that $x \otimes f \in L_{\infty}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$ is orthogonal to any $w \in L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$ such that $w \in L_1((M_n^- \otimes N) \cap (M_n^+ \otimes N))$ for a certain $n \geq 1$. Thus, consider $n \geq 1$ and $w \in L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M\bar{\otimes}N)$ such that $w \in L_1((M_n^- \otimes N) \cap (M_n^+ \otimes N))$. Then we have $w = (E_n^- \otimes I)(w) = (E_n^+ \otimes I)(w)$, so that we can write

$$w = \sum_{i,j=1}^{n} (D_{i}^{-} \otimes I)(D_{j}^{+} \otimes I)(w) = \sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \leq n} (D_{i} \otimes I)^{-} (D_{j}^{+} \otimes I)(w).$$

Besides, as the algebraic tensor product $L_1(M) \odot L_1(N)$ is norm-dense in $L_1(M \bar{\otimes} N)$, there is a net $(w_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ of $L_1(M) \odot L_1(N)$ that converges in norm to w in $L_1(M \bar{\otimes} N)$. Finally, we set

$$w'_{\alpha} := \sum_{i \in I^-, j \in I^+, i, j \le n} (D_i \otimes I)^- (D_j^+ \otimes I)(w_{\alpha}).$$

Then clearly the net $(w'_{\alpha})_{\alpha}$ also converges to w in $L_1(M \bar{\otimes} N)$. Thus, it suffices to check that $(\tau \otimes \mu)((x \otimes f)w'_{\alpha}) = 0$. But we can write

$$w_{\alpha} = \sum_{\beta} y_{\alpha\beta} \otimes g_{\alpha\beta}$$

with $y_{\alpha\beta} \in L_1(M)$ and $g_{\alpha\beta} \in L_1(N)$. Thus, we have

$$w_{\alpha}' = \sum_{\beta} \sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \leq n} (D_{i} \otimes I)^{-} (D_{j}^{+} \otimes I) (y_{\alpha\beta} \otimes g_{\alpha\beta})$$

$$= \sum_{\beta} \sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \leq n} D_{i}^{-} D_{j}^{+} (y_{\alpha\beta}) \otimes g_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$= \sum_{\beta} \left[\sum_{i \in I^{-}, j \in I^{+}, i, j \leq n} D_{i}^{-} D_{j}^{+} (y_{\alpha\beta}) \right] \otimes g_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$= \sum_{\beta} y_{\alpha\beta}' \otimes g_{\alpha\beta}$$

where

$$y'_{\alpha\beta} := \sum_{i \in I^-, j \in I^+, i, j \le n} D_i^- D_j^+(y_{\alpha\beta})$$

clearly belongs to $L_1^{\mathrm{sub}}(M).$ Thus, we have $\tau(xy'_{\alpha\beta})=0$ and then

$$(\tau \otimes \mu)((x \otimes f)w'_{\alpha}) = \sum_{\beta} (\tau \otimes \mu)((x \otimes f)(y'_{\alpha\beta} \otimes g_{\alpha\beta}))$$
$$= \sum_{\beta} (\tau \otimes \mu)(xy'_{\alpha\beta} \otimes fg_{\alpha\beta})$$
$$= \sum_{\beta} \tau(xy'_{\alpha\beta})\mu(fg_{\alpha\beta}) = 0$$

as desired.

5 Applications

Let M be a tracial von Neumann algebra equipped with a filtration $(M_n)_{n\geq 1}$. For $1\leq p\leq \infty$, let $L_p(M,\ell_2)$ denote the row/column/mixed space as defined in [6].

Recall that a sequence $(x_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of $(L_1+L_\infty)(M)$ is said to be adapted if $E_n(x_n)=x_n$ for every $n\geq 1$, and is said to be a martingale increment if it is adapted and if $E_{n-1}(x_n)=0$ for every $n\geq 2$.

For $1 \le p < \infty$, we set

$$L_p^{\mathrm{mi}}(M,\ell_2) := \big\{ x \in L_p(M,\ell_2) \ \mid \ (x_n)_{n \geq 1} \ \text{is a martingale increment with } x_1 = 0 \big\}.$$

It is clear that they are closed subspaces of $L_p(M, \ell_2)$. Using the transference techniques used in [6], the following result is are direct consequence of Theorem C.

Theorem 5.1. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty \text{ and } 0 < \theta < 1 \text{ then}$

$$(L_{p_0}^{\mathrm{mi}}(M), L_{p_1}^{\mathrm{mi}}(M))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\mathrm{mi}}(M)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1-\theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

For $1 \leq p < \infty$, we set

$$L_p^{\text{hardy}}(M, \ell_2) := \{ x \in L_p(M, \ell_2) \mid (x_n)_{n \ge 1} \text{ is a martingale increment} \}.$$

For every $x_1 \in (L_1 + L_\infty)(M)$, let $B(x_1)$ denote the element of $L_1(M, \ell_2) + L_\infty(M, \ell_2)$ such that $B(x_1) = (x_1, 0, 0, \ldots)$.

Corollary 5.2. If $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty$ and $0 < \theta < 1$ then

$$(L_{p_0}^{\mathrm{hardy}}(M, \ell_2), L_{p_1}^{\mathrm{hardy}}(M, \ell_2))_{\theta} = L_{p_{\theta}}^{\mathrm{hardy}}(M, \ell_2)$$

with equivalent norms, with constants depending on p_0, p_1, θ only, where $1/p_{\theta} = (1-\theta)/p_0 + \theta/p_1$.

Proof. Fix $x \in L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{hardy}}(M, \ell_2)$ and $\epsilon > 0$. Then clearly $x - B(x_1) \in L_{p_{\theta}}^{\text{mi}}(M, \ell_2)$. Thus, by the previous theorem there is $f \in \mathcal{F}(L_{p_0}^{\text{mi}}(M, \ell_2), L_{p_1}^{\text{mi}}(M, \ell_2))$ such that $f(\theta) = x - B(x_1)$ and

$$\max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} \|f(j+is)\|_{L_{p_j}(M,\ell_2)} \le C \|x - B(x_1)\|_{L_{p_{\theta}}(M,\ell_2)} + \epsilon \le C \|x\|_{L_{p_{\theta}}(M,\ell_2)} + \epsilon$$

where C > 0 is a constant depending on p_0, p_1, θ only. Moreover, as we know that $L_{p_{\theta}}(M) = (L_{p_0}(M), L_{p_1}(M))_{\theta}$ with equal norms, there is $g \in \mathcal{F}(L_{p_0}(M), L_{p_1}(M))$ such that $g(\theta) = x_1$ and

$$\max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} \|g(j+is)\|_{L_{p_j}(M)} \le \|x_1\|_{L_{p_\theta}(M)} + \epsilon.$$

Finally, let $h \in \mathcal{F}(L_{p_0}^{\text{hardy}}(M, \ell_2), L_{p_1}^{\text{hardy}}(M, \ell_2))$ such that

$$h(z) = f(z) + B(E_1(g(z))), \quad z \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}.$$

Then we have

$$h(\theta) = f(\theta) + B(E_1(g(\theta))) = x - B(x_1) + B(E(x_1)) = x$$

and clearly

$$\max_{j \in \{0,1\}} \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}} \|h(j+is)\|_{L_{p_j}^{\text{sub}}(M)} \le (C\|x\|_{L_{p_{\theta}}(M,\ell_2)} + \epsilon) + (\|x_1\|_{L_{p_{\theta}}(M)} + \epsilon)$$

$$\le (C+1)\|x\|_{L_{p_{\theta}}(M,\ell_2)} + 2\epsilon.$$

The conclusion is straightforward.

6 Acknowledgements

I am very grateful to my advisor Éric Ricard for many valuable discussions and his guidance throughout the writing of this article.

The author was supported by ANR-19-CE40-0002.

References

- [1] Jöran Bergh and Jörgen Löfström. *Interpolation spaces. An introduction*, volume No. 223 of *Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1976.
- [2] Michael Cwikel and Svante Janson. Interpolation of analytic families of operators. *Studia Math.*, 79(1):61–71, 1984.
- [3] Peter G. Dodds, Ben de Pagter, and Fedor A. Sukochev. *Noncommutative integration and operator theory*, volume 349 of *Progress in Mathematics*. Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, [2023] ©2023.
- [4] Svante Janson. Interpolation of subcouples and quotient couples. Ark. Mat., 31(2):307–338, 1993.
- [5] Peter W. Jones. On interpolation between H^1 and H^{∞} . In *Interpolation spaces* and allied topics in analysis (Lund, 1983), volume 1070 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 143–151. Springer, Berlin, 1984.
- [6] Hugues Moyart. K-closedness results in noncommutative Lebesgue spaces with filtrations. J. Funct. Anal., 288(7):Paper No. 110829, 45, 2025.
- [7] Gilles Pisier. Interpolation between H^p spaces and noncommutative generalizations. II. Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana, 9(2):281–291, 1993.
- [8] Gilles Pisier and Quanhua Xu. Non-commutative martingale inequalities. *Comm. Math. Phys.*, 189(3):667–698, 1997.
- [9] Narcisse Randrianantoanina. Non-commutative martingale transforms. *J. Funct. Anal.*, 194(1):181–212, 2002.
- [10] James D. Stafney. The spectrum of an operator on an interpolation space. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 144:333–349, 1969.
- [11] Thomas H. Wolff. A note on interpolation spaces. In *Harmonic analysis (Minneapolis, Minn., 1981)*, volume 908 of *Lecture Notes in Math.*, pages 199–204. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1982.